

# Will Islamic extremism in Indonesia affect Australia's security in the next ten years?

**Group Captain Guy Wilson** 

MAY 2016

VICE CHIEF OF THE DEFENCE FORCE Australian Defence College Centre for Defence and Strategic Studies



# The Centre for Defence and Strategic Studies (CDSS)

CDSS is the senior educational institution of the Australian Defence College. It delivers a one-year Defence and Strategic Studies Course, a professional development program that places emphasis on practical rather than theoretical research, on teamwork and support for the personal and professional goals of students. Students and staff share a commitment to achieving professional excellence. Students graduate with a range of postgraduate qualifications in strategic studies, policy and politics, and business administration.

In addition, CDSS is home to the Centre for Defence Leadership and Ethics (CDLE) and the Centre for Defence Research (CDR). CDR manages the publications on behalf of CDSS staff and students.

# **Indo-Pacific Strategic Papers**

This range of papers reflects coursework and research submitted by Australian and international students and staff of the Defence and Strategic Studies Course. The papers have been chosen for publication based on their scholarly attributes and strategic relevance. The topics of the papers relate to Australia's area of primary and enduring strategic interest—the Indo-Pacific region—and present analyses and assessments that concern Australia's policy interests.

For further information about CDSS publications, please visit <a href="http://www.defence.gov.au/adc/publications/publications.html">http://www.defence.gov.au/adc/publications/publications.html</a>>

# Copyright

#### © Commonwealth of Australia 2016

This work is copyright. It may be downloaded, displayed, printed and reproduced in unaltered form, including the retention of this notice, for personal, non-commercial use or use for professional purposes. Apart from any use as permitted under the *Copyright Act 1968*, all other rights are reserved. To replicate all or part of this document for any purpose other than those stipulated above, contact the Editor at <<u>CDSS.Mailbox@defence.gov.au</u>>

## Disclaimer

This work is the sole opinion of the author, and does not necessarily represent the views of CDSS, the Department of Defence or the Australian Government more broadly. The Commonwealth of Australia will not be legally responsible in contract, tort or otherwise, for any statement made in this publication.

## The author

Group Captain Guy Wilson graduated from pilot training in 1990. His early postings included RAAF Base Edinburgh to fly DC-3 Dakotas at the Aircraft Research and Development Unit, RAAF Base Richmond to fly C130E Hercules, a staff position at Headquarters No 86 Wing Richmond, and 33 Squadron to fly the Boeing 707 air-to-air refuelling and transport aircraft. From 2000-04, he performed the roles of Tanker Flight Commander and then Executive Officer of 33 Squadron, which included deployment as Executive Officer of the 84WG detachment to Kyrgyzstan to fly air refuelling missions over Afghanistan.

Following completion of the Australian Command and Staff College in 2005, Group Captain Wilson was posted to Headquarters Joint Operations Command. In June 2006, he was appointed Deputy Director of the KC-30A Transition Team. In 2008, he was appointed the Commanding Officer of 33 Squadron, and moved the squadron to its new base at RAAF Base Amberley. In 2011, Group Captain Wilson was appointed Chief of Staff of Headquarters Air Mobility Group. In late 2013, he was appointed Officer Commanding 86 Wing. Group Captain Wilson has a Masters of Management in Defence Studies from the University of Canberra. He is currently attending the Defence and Strategic Studies Course at the Centre for Defence and Strategic Studies at the Australian Defence College.

## **Abstract**

This paper addresses the question of whether Islamic extremism in Indonesia will affect Australia's security in the next ten years. It notes that in the world's most populous Islamic country, there are numerous Islamic extremist groups mutating and splintering at a frenetic rate, with the January 2016 attacks in Jakarta bringing the issue into stark focus.

The paper outlines the prevalence and ideology of extremist groups in Indonesia. It analyses their intent and capability, as well as the measures that the Indonesian and Australian Governments are taking to contain the threat. The paper contends that although extremists are flexible, adaptable and unpredictable, the responses to them are both proportionately increasing and adequate. It concludes that Islamic extremism in Indonesia will not significantly affect Australia's security for the foreseeable future.

# Will Islamic extremism in Indonesia affect Australia's security in the next ten years?

## Introduction

As the Bali bombings of 2002 fade in the memory of most Australians, Islamic extremism in Indonesia remains ever-present. The January 2016 attacks in Jakarta have brought the issue back into stark focus. In the world's most populous Islamic country, there are numerous Islamic extremist groups that mutate and splinter at a frenetic rate. I Jemaah Islamiya (JI), al Qaeda and Islamic State may be the most recognisable but new groups are spawned seemingly as fast as security agencies become aware of existing groups.

The Bali tragedy, claiming 88 Australian lives among a total death toll of 202, shocked both Australia and Indonesia. Within the Australian and Indonesian Governments, as well as within mainstream Indonesian Islamic society, the jolt spurred a significant reaction that continues today.<sup>3</sup> For the purpose of this paper, 'Australia's security' refers to the safety of Australian citizens and assets in Australia. Although the security of Australian interests outside Australia will also be discussed, it will not be taken into consideration when assessing the threat to Australia's security.

The paper will argue that Islamic extremism in Indonesia will not significantly affect Australia's security in the next ten years. To support this argument, it will first outline the prevalence and ideology of Islamic extremist groups in Indonesia. It will then analyse the intent and capability of the known extremist groups, using the most notorious and dangerous as examples. Finally, the paper will outline and analyse the measures that the Indonesian and Australian Governments and other organisations are taking to ensure the threat from Islamic extremism is contained. It will conclude that although extremists are flexible, adaptable and unpredictable, the responses to them are proportionately increasing and therefore provide an adequate defence.

## Islamic extremist groups in Indonesia

The Muslim population of Indonesia is approximately 230 million—greater than that of Egypt, Tunisia, Libya, Saudi Arabia and the Persian Gulf countries combined.<sup>4</sup> Indonesian Islam is generally considered a moderate, tolerant expression of the religion. However, many groups are focused on the imposition of strict Islamic law, without resorting to violence.<sup>5</sup>

On the extreme end of the religious activist spectrum, there are a number of extremist groups that are willing to resort to violence against domestic and international enemies and targets.<sup>6</sup> It is universally accepted that these groups have grown from the *Darul Islam* movement, whose origins date back to the middle of the 20<sup>th</sup> century.<sup>7</sup> *Darul Islam*'s goal is the formation of an Islamic state in Indonesia—a goal to which many of its factions and splinter groups have continued to dedicated themselves.

JI, which claimed responsibility for the 2002 Bali bombing and numerous other attacks since, is perhaps Indonesia's most recognisable extremist group.<sup>8</sup> Founded in Indonesia in 1993, it is a breakaway faction of the conservative Darul Islam movement. Like many other Islamic extremist groups around the world, JI has previously had links with al Qaeda and shares the Salafi-jihadist ideology.<sup>9</sup> However, after the Bali bombings, elements of JI became uneasy with the al Qaeda policy of targeting the US and its allies. JI's leadership also preferred not to conduct further attacks against targets in Indonesia.<sup>10</sup> Subsequent similar attacks have largely been attributed to a splinter group, the Noordin Network, led by a former JI commander, Noordin Muhammad Top.

JI recruitment often occurs in universities and schools, of which some 50 of the latter are affiliated to the group. The selection process begins with religious discussion groups in mosques or schools, and becomes progressively more specialised through a number of stages of indoctrination. Finally, an individual is inducted by swearing allegiance to the JI emir (leader).

Although JI is known to be still recruiting converts eager to prove their piety, its threat appears to be in decline. <sup>11</sup>

In recent years, potentially more dangerous groups have taken up the fight against international and domestic *kafirs* (infidels). The most extreme and dangerous is Islamic State, which claimed responsibility for the January 2016 attacks on a shopping and embassy district in Jakarta. So extreme are its methods that even Osama Bin Laden and his successor Ayman Al-Zawahiri condemned the early actions of Islamic State in Iraq. Zawahiri claimed that the indiscriminate use of violence undermined efforts to attract broad support for the global Islamist cause. Although the stated aim of Islamic State is the establishment of an Islamic state (or caliphate) in the Middle East, it has also gained influence elsewhere in the world. The dense concentration of Muslims in Southeast Asia provides a clear opportunity for Islamic State to gain a foothold in the region.

It is estimated that more than 2000 Indonesians have pledged their support for Islamic State. Furthermore, many Indonesians are known to have journeyed to Syria and Iraq to support Islamic State in its jihadist mission. Estimates of the number joining the fight vary considerably but could be as many as 500.15 Whatever the number, it is growing rapidly. It is feared that both domestic Islamic State supporters and veterans returning from Syria will join forces to become a virulent and professional force.

# Extremist groups' intent and capability

For a threat to Australia's security to exist, an adversary must possess both the intent and capability to enact it. What is clear is that Australian citizens and assets represent legitimate targets for extremist groups for a number of reasons. First, as a part of the 'West' and an ally of the US, Australia is an enemy of Islam in the minds of many extremists. Second, Australia's significant involvement in Timor Leste's independence from Indonesia was seen as an indication of Australia's intention to take over Muslim territory. Third, Australian collaboration with the Indonesian security forces' crackdown on terrorism after the Bali attacks attracted the rage of extremists.<sup>17</sup>

For these reasons, hard-line individuals have called for Australians, along with Americans and their other allies, to be targeted whenever and wherever they are found. However, any intent to target Australians, even in Indonesia, is tempered by the view among some extremists that attacks on foreigners are counter-productive to their cause. This view is confirmed by studies that have shown that attacks on domestic targets and the resultant propensity to kill other Muslims have drawn a negative response from the broader community. This may lead Australians to believe that extremist groups would prefer to attack foreigners outside Indonesia. But is that really their intent?

Perhaps the most important indicator of the intent of extremist groups is in their core ideology. Almost universally, Islamic extremists in Indonesia pursue the *Darul Islam* goal of establishing an Islamic state that adheres to *sharia* law.<sup>20</sup> And, although Islamic State is attempting to inspire a broader Islamic war in the 'far abroad', which includes countries outside the region of Syria and Iraq, there is no doubt that its focus is in the Levant, not outside it.<sup>21</sup> The fact that Southeast Asia is the only region with a significant Muslim population where Islamic State has not established a province is a good indication of its focus.

Furthermore, Sidney Jones argues that most foreign fighters, including Indonesians, who have left their country to join Islamic State have no intention of coming back.<sup>22</sup> Rather, they want to be part of the 'final battle', which is prophesied to occur in the Levant.<sup>23</sup> Therefore, there is little evidence that either established extremist groups in Indonesia like *JI*, or Islamic State-affiliated groups, have a clear intent to target Australia.

The capability of extremist groups to export violence to Australia appears similarly low. Attacking 'soft' targets such as Bali night clubs and Jakarta shopping districts is far simpler than projecting that violence onto the Australian continent. Furthermore, it is widely acknowledged that since the Bali bombings, the capability of most extremist groups has decreased.<sup>24</sup> Many of

the charismatic leaders and their followers are now dead and many others are in prison. In *JI*, for example, every known emir and many senior commanders are dead or in prison and, since 2007, it has been unclear who is leading the organisation.<sup>25</sup>

Moreover, its splinter groups have not fared much better. The notorious leader of a *JI* splinter faction, Noordin Mohammad Top, whose aim was 'to make Western nations tremble', was killed in a police raid in 2009.<sup>26</sup> *JI* membership was estimated to be over 900 in 2007 but that number has almost certainly decreased.<sup>27</sup> Over the next decade, *JI* appears to be more of a threat as a recruiting pool for other Islamic extremist groups than a threat to regional security.

Despite the significant loss of leadership, convicted extremists who are currently in prison are virtually free to propagate hate speech and motivation to their followers. The former JI emir and alleged mastermind of the Bali bombings, Abu Bakar Baasyir, currently serving a 15-year sentence, is doing just that. As Jones asserts, 'the problem is that preaching is almost as easily done from behind bars—everything from lectures by speaker phone to smuggled CDs—as from people who are actually present in the flesh'.<sup>28</sup>

In addition to the influence of those extremists in prison, there is a fear that many extremists arrested in the last 10 years are being released en masse as their sentences end. However, although the large number of convicted terrorists being released in a short period is causing alarm for security agencies in Indonesia and Australia, the number is only one factor.<sup>29</sup> The recidivism rate is only 10 per cent—and only a small proportion of the more militant rejecters of deradicalisation have the capacity to cause a significant impact on security in Indonesia, let alone Australia.<sup>30</sup> Perhaps for these reasons, the freedom of ideologues to spread their extremist views does not appear to have enhanced the capability of their followers to conduct large-scale attacks.<sup>31</sup>

## Efforts to contain the threat of Islamic extremism

Both the Indonesian and Australian Governments are taking Islamic extremism very seriously and have responded strongly since 2002. On numerous occasions, most recently in December 2015, senior government and security agency leaders from both countries have met to discuss counter-terrorism cooperation.<sup>32</sup>

During the most recent meetings, Australia expressed concern that extremists returning from Syria, coupled with the imminent release of numerous convicted terrorists, could allow extremists to establish a beachhead in Indonesia from which to launch attacks on Australia.<sup>33</sup> However, Indonesia has a very strong record of combating Islamic extremists—a point many commentators acknowledge.<sup>34</sup> There is no doubt that their efforts to contain extremist organisations, which Australia has supported in some cases, have been largely successful.<sup>35</sup>

Consecutive Indonesian Governments have implemented a suite of measures to minimise the impact of Islamic extremists. For example, several groups, including Islamic State, have been legally banned and membership is a crime. A number of new counter-terrorism agencies have also been created, including a new anti-terrorism special operations command in the Indonesian military, called *Koopsugab*.<sup>36</sup> But by far the most successful element of Indonesia's counter-terrorism campaign has been the formation and action of its crack police unit known as *Densus* 88, or Detachment 88.

Since 2002, Detachment 88 has arrested more than 1000 suspected terrorists and prosecuted over 700, resulting in almost a 100 per cent conviction rate. The unit has disrupted current and emerging terrorist cells and foiled terrorist plots. The unit is not only responsible for arresting or killing numerous terrorists, including some of the most dangerous group leaders, it also plays a large role in deradicalisation. By building personal relationships with incarcerated extremists, providing positive education from reputable Islamic teachers and supporting extremists' families financially, Detachment 88 deserves much of the credit for the very low recidivism rate cited earlier.

The Indonesian Government and its counter-terrorism agencies are not the only positive influence on Islamic extremists in Indonesia. Most notably since the emergence of Islamic State, prominent Muslim organisations and figures are promoting tolerant and peaceful Islam.<sup>37</sup> A resurgent nationalist Islamic agenda is being broadcast, which repudiates Middle East-style violent Salafism and Wahhabism, and embraces Indonesian Islamic moderation and inclusion.<sup>38</sup>

As President Widodo declared in June 2015, in distinguishing Indonesia from the Middle East, 'our Islam is *Islam Nusantara*, which is full of respect, courtesy and tolerance'.<sup>39</sup> The actions of moderate religious groups therefore provide a positive ideological foundation, which complements the successful but repressive tactics of counter-terrorism agencies.<sup>40</sup> Both are required to ensure the successful momentum against extremists continues over the next decade.

For its part, Australia has taken measures to prevent Islamic extremists from any country, including Indonesia, from threatening Australia's security. Like the Indonesian Government, the Australian Government has tightened domestic laws pertaining to terrorism, increased the size and capability of counter-terrorism agencies and introduced broader intelligence-gathering powers.<sup>41</sup> To prevent terrorists entering the country, it has also tightened travel and immigration legislation and airport security resourcing and procedures.<sup>42</sup>

Furthermore, recognising the demographic and geographic significance of Indonesia as a potential source of insecurity and Islamic jihadists, Australia has substantially strengthened security cooperation with Indonesia since 2002. This cooperation has included intelligence sharing, law enforcement collaboration and training, border and transport security, and legal framework development, to name a few.<sup>43</sup> The January 2016 terrorist attack in Jakarta, despite being poorly planned and executed, provided impetus for a reinvigoration of the security collaboration of the two nations.<sup>44</sup> Consequently, both countries' counter-extremism and counter-terrorism efforts since 2002 have ensured that they are prepared for the extremist threat that Islamic State poses.

## **Conclusion**

There is little doubt that Islamic extremism in Indonesia has been substantially suppressed since the Bali bombings of 2002. However, nobody, least of all the Governments of Indonesia and Australia, considers it a spent force. Despite *JI* and other established extremist groups being in decline for the last decade, new and more extreme threats are emerging. The rise of Islamic State and its growing number of affiliated groups in Indonesia presents a renascent challenge to the security of that country.

However, the core intent of Islamic State-affiliated extremist groups is to establish a puritanical Islamic caliphate in the Levant, not Indonesia. Moreover, despite the anti-Western motivation of extremist groups, there is little evidence of their intent or capability to target assets or people in Australia, notwithstanding the likely increase in skilled and experienced fighters returning to Indonesia from Syria.

The Indonesian and Australian Governments have established effective counter-terrorism laws, agencies and procedures since 2002, further reducing the threat to Australia from Indonesian Islamic extremists. The rise of Islamic State has not, therefore, caught either country flat-footed. Security agencies were already established and proficient as a result of more than 10 years of counter-terrorism operations—and it is likely that they will continue to improve in the next decade. Furthermore, moderate Indonesian Islamic groups, comprising the vast majority of the Muslim population, have escalated their counter-extremist rhetoric and action.

Although not addressed in this paper, the threat to Australian assets and citizens abroad, particularly in Indonesia, is receiving significant attention. It is also important to remember that a single terrorist laying siege to any establishment in Australia, as occurred at the Lindt café in Sydney in December 2014, can quickly shatter Australia's perception of security. However, the threat to Australia from Islamic extremism in Indonesia is assessed as being low, increasingly mitigated and thus not likely to significantly affect Australia's security for the foreseeable future.

## **Notes**

- Tia Maria Kibtiah, 'The contemporary Islamic State of Indonesia: threats and challenges', *Middle East Institute* [website], 14 January 2015, available at <a href="http://www.mei.edu/content/map/contemporary-islamic-state-indonesia-threats-and-challenges">http://www.mei.edu/content/map/contemporary-islamic-state-indonesia-threats-and-challenges</a> accessed 5 March 2016.
- Robert Tumanggor, 'Indonesia's counter-terrorism policy', University of Madrid, Research Unit on International Security and Cooperation (UNISCI) Discussion Paper 15, 2007 available at <a href="https://www.ucm.es/data/cont/media/www/pag-72514/UNISCI15 Tumanggor.pdf">https://www.ucm.es/data/cont/media/www/pag-72514/UNISCI15 Tumanggor.pdf</a> accessed 1 May 2016.
- Greg Fealy and Aldo Borgu, 'Local jihad: radical Islam and terrorism in Indonesia', *Australian Strategic Policy Institute (ASPI)* [website], 28 September 2005, pp. 34-6, available at <a href="https://www.aspi.org.au/publications/local-jihad-radical-islam-and-terrorism-in-indonesia">https://www.aspi.org.au/publications/local-jihad-radical-islam-and-terrorism-in-indonesia</a> accessed 1 May 2016.
- 4 Muzaffar Awan, 'Indonesia's democracy and tolerant Islam', *Defence Journal*, Vol. 17, No. 5, December 2013, p. 23, available at <a href="http://www.defencejournal.com/2013-12/">http://www.defencejournal.com/2013-12/</a>> accessed 1 May 2016.
- R.E. Elson, 'Nationalism, Islam, "secularism" and the state in contemporary Indonesia', *Australian Journal of International Affairs*, Vol. 64, Issue 3, 2010, p. 329, abstract available at <a href="http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/10357711003736493">http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/10357711003736493</a> accessed 1 May 2016.
- 6 Awan, 'Indonesia's democracy and tolerant Islam', p. 23.
- Amy Freedman and Robert Tiburzi, 'Progress and caution: Indonesia's democracy', *Asian Affairs*, Vol. 39, Issue 3, 10 September 2012, p. 140, abstract available at <a href="http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/00927678.2012.704832">http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/00927678.2012.704832</a> accessed 1 May 2016.
- The majority of this paragraph sourced from Jane's, 'Jemaah Islamiyah', in Jane's, *Jane's World Insurgency and Terrorism*, Jane's: London, October 2013, pp. 2, 5-7, 9 and 22-3,
- Salafi-jihadist ideology advocates the removal of non-Muslim occupation from Muslim lands and the forcible purification of Muslim societies.
- Mirjam Künkler and Alfred Stepan, *Democracy and Islam in Indonesia*, Columbia University Press: New York, 2013, p. 14.
- Jane's, 'Non-state armed groups', in Jane's, *Jane's Sentinel Security Assessment Southeast Asia*, Jane's: London, August 2015, p. 2.
- Also known as Islamic State of Iraq and Syria (ISIS), Islamic State of Syria and the Levant, and Daesh.
- Zachary Laub and Jonathan Masters, 'The Islamic State', Council on Foreign Relations [website], 16 November 2015, available at <a href="http://www.cfr.org/iraq/islamic-state/p14811">http://www.cfr.org/iraq/islamic-state/p14811</a>> accessed 20 February 2016.
- Peter Chalk, 'Black flag rising—ISIL in Southeast Asia and Australia', *ASPI* [website], 15 December 2015 p. 9, available at <a href="https://www.aspi.org.au/publications/black-flag-rising-isil-in-southeast-asia-and-australia">https://www.aspi.org.au/publications/black-flag-rising-isil-in-southeast-asia-and-australia</a> accessed 1 May 2016.
- 15 Chalk, 'Black flag rising', pp. 11-4.
- Sidney Jones, 'Could be more than one hundred Indonesian jihadists in Syria', interview with Tony Jones, *Lateline* (ABC Television), 18 September 2014.
- Fealy and Borgu, 'Local jihad', p. 4.
- Jane's, 'Non-state armed groups', p. 2.
- Dina Afrianty, 'Islamic education and youth extremism in Indonesia', *Journal of Policing, Intelligence and Counter Terrorism*, Vol. 7, No. 2, October 2012, p. 144.
- Freedman and Tiburzi, 'Progress and caution'.
- The Levant includes the Antakya region of Turkey, Syria, Lebanon, Israel/Palestine, Jordan and the Sinai Peninsula in Egypt. Also Christopher Woolf and Nina Porzucki, 'Why are we having such a hard time coming up with a name for ISIS? (ISIL? Daesh?)', Public Radio International [website], 8 January 2014, available at <a href="http://www.pri.org/stories/2014-01-08/you-say-levant-i-say-sham-lets-call-whole-thing-greater-syria">http://www.pri.org/stories/2014-01-08/you-say-levant-i-say-sham-lets-call-whole-thing-greater-syria</a> accessed 5 March 2016; and Andrew Zammit, 'Australian fighters: risks and responses', Lowy Institute [website], April 2015, p. 10, available at

- <a href="http://www.lowyinstitute.org/files/australian-foreign-fighters-risks-and-responses.pdf">http://www.lowyinstitute.org/files/australian-foreign-fighters-risks-and-responses.pdf</a> accessed 1 May 2016.
- Sidney Jones, 'ISIS in Indonesia: understanding the real threat', *Strategic Review*, July-September 2015, available at <a href="http://www.sr-indonesia.com/in-the-journal/view/isis-in-indonesia-understanding-the-real-threat">http://www.sr-indonesia.com/in-the-journal/view/isis-in-indonesia-understanding-the-real-threat</a> accessed 25 February 2016.
- Greg Fealy, 'Indonesian and Malaysian support for the Islamic State', *Global Security* [website], 6 January 2016, p. 17, available at <a href="http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/report/2016/PBAAD863.pdf">http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/report/2016/PBAAD863.pdf</a> accessed 1 May 2016.
- Jane's, 'Security, Indonesia', in Jane's, Jane's Sentinel Security Assessment Southeast Asia, p. 5.
- Jane's, 'Non-state armed groups', p. 2.
- Jane's, 'Security, Indonesia', p. 2.
- Jane's, 'Jemaah Islamiyah', p. 11.
- Jones, 'Could be more than one hundred Indonesian jihadists in Syria'.
- Paul Maley, 'Islamic State eyes off Indonesia as its base for "a distant caliphate", The Australian, 22 December 2015.
- Institute for Policy Analysis of Conflict (IPAC), 'Prison problems: planned and unplanned releases of convicted extremists in Indonesia', Report No. 2, *IPAC* [website], 2 September 2013, pp. 6 and 23, available at <a href="http://www.understandingconflict.org/conflict/read/17/prison-problems-planned-and-unplanned-releases-of-convicted-extremists-in-indonesia">http://www.understandingconflict.org/conflict/read/17/prison-problems-planned-and-unplanned-releases-of-convicted-extremists-in-indonesia</a> accessed 23 February 2016.
- Jane's, 'Security, Indonesia', p. 5.
- Attorney General for Australia, 'The meeting of the Indonesia-Australia Ministerial Council on Law and Security', *Attorney General* [website], 21 December 2015, available at <a href="https://www.attorneygeneral.gov.au/Mediareleases/Pages/2015/FourthQuarter/21-December-2015-Joint-Statement-The-Meeting-of-the-Indonesia-Australia-Ministerial-Council-on-Law-and-Security.aspx">https://www.attorneygeneral.gov.au/Mediareleases/Pages/2015/FourthQuarter/21-December-2015-Joint-Statement-The-Meeting-of-the-Indonesia-Australia-Ministerial-Council-on-Law-and-Security.aspx</a> accessed 5 March 2016.
- Maley, 'Islamic State eyes off Indonesia as its base for "a distant caliphate".
- Hannah Beech, 'The right might—what the crack police unit leading Indonesia's fight against militancy can teach the world about counterterrorism', *Time Magazine*, Vol. 175, No. 22, 7 June 2010, pp. 26-9.
- Mark Woodward *et al*, "The Islamic Defenders Front: demonisation, violence and the state in Indonesia', *Contemporary Islam*, Vol. 8, No. 2, 2014, p. 154.
- Chalk, 'Black flag rising', p. 17.
- Gwenael Njoto-Feillard, 'Ripples from the Middle East: the ideological battle for the identity of Islam in Indonesia', *ISEAS Institute* [website], Perspective No. 42, 13 August 2015, p. 3, available at <a href="https://www.iseas.edu.sg/images/pdf/ISEAS">https://www.iseas.edu.sg/images/pdf/ISEAS</a> Perspective 2015 42.pdf> accessed 1 May 2016.
- Wahhabism allows no deviation in faith, and practises the enforcement of religious beliefs. It also allows violence against apostates (unbelievers): Islamic Supreme Council of America, 'Islamic radicalism: its Wahhabi roots and current representation', Islamic Supreme Council of America [website], available at <a href="http://www.islamicsupremecouncil.org/understanding-islam/anti-extremism/7-islamic-radicalism-its-wahhabi-roots-and-current-representation.html">http://www.islamicsupremecouncil.org/understanding-islam/anti-extremism/7-islamic-radicalism-its-wahhabi-roots-and-current-representation.html</a> accessed 5 March 16; also Njoto-Feillard, 'Ripples from the Middle East', pp. 3-7.
- Islam Nusantara is specifically 'Archipelagic Islam', a concept being promoted by the largest moderate Islamic organisation in Indonesia, Nahdlatul Ulama: see Njoto-Feillard, 'Ripples from the Middle East', pp. 3-5.
- Njoto-Feillard, 'Ripples from the Middle East', p. 3.
- Chalk, 'Black flag rising', pp. 23-4.
- Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet, 'Review of Australia's counter-terrorism machinery', Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet [website], January 2015, pp. 14-6, available at <a href="https://www.dpmc.gov.au/sites/default/files/publications/190215">https://www.dpmc.gov.au/sites/default/files/publications/190215</a> CT Review 1.pdf accessed 1 May 2016.

- Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet, *Strong and Secure: a strategy for Australia's national security*, Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet: Canberra, 2013, p. 22.
- John Coyne, 'The Jakarta blasts and Indonesia-Australia CT cooperation', *ASPI* [website], 25 January 2016, available at <a href="http://www.aspistrategist.org.au/the-jakarta-blasts-and-indonesia-australia-ct-cooperation/">http://www.aspistrategist.org.au/the-jakarta-blasts-and-indonesia-australia-ct-cooperation/</a> accessed 2 March 2016.



http://www.defence.gov.au/adc/publications/publications.html

